
16. There was no failure or malfunction 
of the airplane structure, power- 
p l a n t s ,  o r  coinponents prior t o  
impact. 

17. Flkhtcrew procedures were not con- 
ducted in accordance with prescribed 
company procedures. 

(b) Probable Cause 

The  National Transportation Safety Board 
determines that the probable cause of this 
accident was the decision of the pilot to 
initiate and continue an instrument approach 
under weather conditions which precluded 
adequate visual reference and the faulty tech- 
niques used by the pilot during tlic landing 
pliase of that approach. 

The Board also finds that the flightcrew’s 
nonadherence to prescribed operational prac- 
tices and procedures compromised tlic safc 
operation of the flight. 

3. RECOMME.NDAT1ONS 

The Safety Board is concerned with tlie fact 
that the aviation industry continues to be 
plagued by accidents which occur during tlic 
approach and landing phase of flight. These 
acc iden t s  tend to  demonstratc the samc 
de f i c i enc ie s ;  name ly  that the approvcd 
operating procedures and normal fligh tcrew 
discipline are being modified or ignored to the 
extent that an accident ensues. 

In a letter to the Adrninstrator of the 
Federal Aviation Administration datcd January 

g 
19, 1969, the Board expressed concern about 
the incidcnce of accidents that occurred during 
tlic approach and landing phases of flight. In 
that letter, we recomnicnded scveral measures 
aimed at reducing these occurre~ices. 

The FAA issued Air Carrier Operations 
Bulletin No. 71-9, which enipliasized the 
co~nmon  faults notcd in tlie csccution of non- 
precision approaches, and proposed several 
recornmendations to cliniinate these faults. The 
Board endorsed this Bulletin, both 3s to  
content and intent. 

However, in the light of recent evcnts, we 
must reiterate our concern with the problem of  
approach and landing accidents, and recmpha- 
size the iniportancc of flightcrews’ adhering 
more incticulously to  approved proccdures and 
rcgulations. 

I n  view of the forcgoing, tlie Safety Board 
recoinniends that the Federal Aviation Admin- 
istration: 

1. Reemphasize to ail flight crcwmembcrs 
the ncccssity for total crew coordina- 
tion and adhcrencc to approvcd pro- 
c e d u r cs.  ( R  econi  ni e nda  t i o  11 No.  
A-72- 224) .  

currently apprised of the contcnts of 
Air Carrier Operations Bulletin 71-9, 
cniphasizing that a “nonprccision” 
approach requires as niuch, i f  not iniorc. 
crcw coordination than a “precision” 
approach because of die lack of prccisc 
guidance from elcctronic navigational 
aids outside the aircraft. (Rccommenda- 
cion No,. A-72- 2 2 5 )  

2. Insurc that all flight crcwniembers are 
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